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SUMMARY 
 

 Sandy Lake is a remote fly-in community that has been on a boil-water advisory for 
nearly 16 years. 

 

 Indigenous and Northern Affairs Canada has established that the community will 
have access to clean drinking water by March 2020. 

 

 High economic costs and educational capacity pose a barrier to completing this 
mandate efficiently and on time. 

 

 National Assessment of First Nations Water and Wastewater Systems estimates a 
total facility upgrade cost of $5,040,500 and a total servicing cost estimate of 
$38,990,000 over 30 years.  

 

 

BACKGROUND 

 Sandy Lake First Nation is remote fly-in community located in north-western Ontario. 
The community has a population of 3,000 people and is self-governed by a 10-
member elected council. 

 Sandy Lake’s surface water is treated using an Ecodyne (Graver Monoplant) water 
filtration system, built in 1991. However, the plant does not currently meet federal or 
provincial standards, and the community has been on a long-term boil-water 
advisory since November 10, 2002. 

 In 2011, Neegan-Burnside put together an extensive report on the state of First 
Nations Water and Wastewater Systems in Ontario. In this report, Sandy Lake’s 
drinking water system was given an overall risk level of 8/10, indicating a high risk of 
water contamination using the current system. 

 Indigenous and Northern Affairs Canada is currently conducting a feasibility study in 
Sandy Lake First Nation to determine a long-term solution to this problem. The 
target date to resolve the boil-water advisory in this community is presently set as 
March 2020. 

 

CONSIDERATIONS 

High Economic Costs - Sandy Lake First Nation is a Remote, Fly-in Community  

 Sandy Lake First Nation is located approximately 600 kilometers north-west of 
Thunder Bay and is inaccessible by road. Although there is a small airport in the 
community, the lack of road access poses a significant difficulty in Indigenous 



Services Canada’s goal of ending the long-term boil-water advisory in the area by 
early 2020 

 Getting the appropriate supplies needed to build water-treatment infrastructure in the 
area will be a costly task, especially if Indigenous Services Canada recommends 
building a larger treatment facility in the area. In comparison to other remote First 
Nation groups in north-western Ontario, Sandy Lake has a large population. Thus, 
this treatment facility will need to be large enough to accommodate a relatively high 
level of demand 

 Moreover, any major construction initiatives will require fly-in transportation, at a 
higher cost than a community with year-round road access 

 

Educational Capacity – Filling the Need for Educated Water Treatment Technicians 

 In Neegan-Burnsides “National Assessment of Water and Wastewater Systems in 
First Nations Communities” study, it was determined that operator skill levels, 
monitoring and operation, and maintenance were three of the six most deficient 
areas in water-treatment programs across First Nation communities. 

 Per the 2006 census, Sandy Lake has a working age (over 15 years old) population 
of 1,135 people. Of this group, 69% do not have a high school diploma 

 Thus, advanced technical education and oversight will be needed to ensure these 
plants run effectively. 

 Although there is a Circuit Rider Training Program currently being run through 
Indigenous Services Canada to address this issue, there will need to be a period of 
oversight in the early stages of water treatment to ensure all practices are being 
carried out to meet mandated standards.  

 

NEXT STEPS 

1. Perform a Jurisdictional Scan on Other Remote-First Nations Communities 

Facing Similar Issues 

 Being a fly-in First Nation, Sandy Lake faces the burden of high costs in importing 
water treatment materials. Look in to the short and long-term effects on cost-savings 
potential that building a new road in to the community would have, by looking at First 
Nations that are accessible by road. 
 

2. Analyze Provincial Water-Treatment Policy to Assess how Sandy Lake Can 

Adopt These Best-Practices 

 The provincial government is responsible for water-treatment throughout Ontario, 
apart from First Nations and federally owned lands. Analyze these best-practices 
and assess their feasibility for Sandy Lake First Nation. 
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North-Western Ontario, 600km north of Thunder Bay. Located in 

the unorganized Kenora District 

Unemployment Rate: 27.4% (as of 

2006 – most recent data available) 

$15,744 (as of 2006 – most recent 

data available)  

3,010 

Small airport in the community. Fly-In, Winter Roads.  

2501 have pipes connected to water system. October 10th, 2002.  1 (long term, since 2002) 

Annex Information – Sandy Lake First Nation 

 

 

 

General Information  

First Nations Band:                                        Location: 

 Sandy Lake First Nation         

 

 

Population:                                        Average Income:                        Employment  

 

 

Remoteness: [Additional Information]:  

 

 

Sandy Lake Water Information   

Boil Water Advisories           Start date of                    Population served by   

(BWAs) to date:                    current BWA:                  water system:  

 

 

 



Inadequate facilities to treat water, including a lack of training. 

Surface water also unsafe to drink, due to bacteria. 
Surface Water from Sandy Lake. 

2011 through Neegan-Burnsides 

“National Assessment of Water and 

Wastewater Systems in First Nations 

Communities”. This study was 

commissioned by INAC. 

Source Risk:  

9.0/10 (high) 

 

Design Risk: 

8.0/10 (high) 

 

 

Operations Risk:  

10.0/10 (high) 

 

Report Risk:  

 

  

8.0/10 (high) 

$5,040,500  $12,600 

$38,990,000 $66,300 

$1,920,000 Plant is outdated, with various 

structural and mechanical fixes 

required. 

$3,300 

Water Source:                                           Main Cause of BWA:  

 

 

 

Most recent risk assessment:  Overall Risk Level:                            Individual Risk Levels:  

 

 

 

 

Total upgrade cost estimate:          Per lot upgrade estimate:        

 

 

 

 

Total servicing cost estimate:         Per lot servicing estimate:  

   

 

 

Total operation and  Per lot operation and  Key Operation and  

maintenance estimate:   maintenance estimate:  Maintenance Needs  

 

 


